   MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
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via MS Teams 
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Paul Murphy


Public governor, North Central London 
Allan MacCarthy
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Andrew Clark
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Public governor, SWL
John Sloper
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Rob Jones
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Emily Brothers 
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Including the above there was a total of 81 members of the trust – patient and staff – as well as members of the public, in attendance in person or online.   
1. Welcome from trust chair, Laura Wade-Gery  
Laura opened the meeting at 2.00pm, noting it was the AGM for the trust as well as the Membership Council, and welcomed all in attendance. She noted how wonderful it was to be meeting at LSO St Luke’s, and that it was the first in-person AGM since 2019. She referenced the different stands that had been set up for people to visit before the meeting began.  
Laura noted the minutes had been circulated online and asked for a proper and seconder to adopt the minutes as a correct record of the last AGM. Rob Jones moved that the minutes be adopted as a correct record of the last AGM and Paul Murphy seconded this. The motion was carried unanimously. She advised that the purpose of the AGM was to update members on the year ended 31 March 2024 and present the annual report and accounts.
Moorfields had laid its report and accounts before parliament in September and submitted its quality account at the end of June. Copies of both were available on the website or from the company secretary. 

This was Laura’s second year as chair and it has been a year of good progress and excellent innovation for the trust, which would be discussed further in the chief executive’s presentation. 

Laura thanked all trust staff and volunteers and noted that they were at the heart of all the things the trust had achieved. She had observed that they go above and beyond on a daily basis. 

The trust’s mission was to provide brilliant care to everyone who needed it; which was delivered and enabled by trust staff who, whether clinical or corporate, served patients with kindness, excellence and equity. 
She also noted the remarkable diversity of skills and background in trust staff, from the longest serving receptionist at a clinic, to the dedicated teams who scheduled appointments, to the highly specialist team who manufacture contact lenses, to the nurses who had joined from many countries drawn by our global reputation, to the play specialist who comforted a nervous child, to the clinicians who provided outstanding care, and to the estates team who ensured we kept the place clean and working, often in difficult circumstances.
On behalf of the Board, Laura thanked everyone for their contributions over the year.
2. Welcome from Vice Chairman of the Membership Council, Allan MacCarthy
Allan noted that Moorfields’ governors had had another active year.   
Elections took place earlier this year for patient, public and staff governors and he was pleased to congratulate all those elected for three-year terms of office, which included:

· Public and patient governors: Sean Cooke, Dinesh Solanki, Ursula Smartt, Rob Jones, Paul Murphy, Vijay Arora, Professor Naga Subramanian, and Robert Goldstein.  
· Staff governors: Yasir Khan and Amit Arora. 
He thanked outgoing governors Richard Collin, Robin Ifi, Vijay Tailor-Hamblin, and David Shanks.  
Despite the continued challenges, governors met as the Membership Council five times during the year.  Additionally, there were a number of meetings of its subcommittee and its subgroups. 
The governors’ Remuneration and Nominations Committee reviewed the performance of the chair and non-executive directors and remuneration levels for them to ensure appropriate balance between value for money and attracting candidates of high calibre.
In 2023/24, on the recommendation of that committee, the Membership Council reappointed Nick Hardie for a further year and David Hills for a further two years. The trust also farewelled Vineet Bhalla as a non-executive director, who returned to full-time senior executive work. The committee interviewed and recommended to the Membership Council the appointment of Aaron Rajan as a new non-executive director, who commenced in post in March 2024. 
The Governance Development Group was focused on re-establishing governor-visits throughout the trust, introducing sessions with governors and non-executive directors to further understand their work, and develop further training for governors. 
The Members and Patient Engagement Group was newly established in-year and focused on initiatives on how best to communicate and engage with members and patients. The group helped produce a welcome letter from the chairman to potential new members. The trust undertook a major review of the membership database at the start of the year, and after cleansing of obsolete data, membership numbers had remained steady.   
Governors had taken part in a number of different activities, including further engagement on the Oriel journey and considering and supporting the Board’s procurement of an EPR partner as a significant transaction. During the year, governors fed back and discussed the board meetings they observed, reviewed staff survey results, commented on the trust annual plan and newly formed patient experience principles.
Governor views and input were included in important areas such as strategic development and quality of service provision. 

Thanks were given to the chair, the Board and staff of the trust, for the continuing positive and productive working arrangements and to all governors for their contributions.  Despite the challenges, the Membership Council had been able to continue its engagement with the trust and remain committed to working in new and innovative ways in order to fulfil its statutory duties. 

3. Review of the year
Martin Kuper thanked staff for what they had delivered throughout the year. 
He noted the importance of Moorfields as a hospital and the work it did to provide good eye care. The NHS was dealing with an increased burden nationally, and the trust was not immune from such pressures. 
He highlighted the trust strategy, which was ‘working together to discover, develop and deliver excellent eyecare, sustainability and at scale’. Moorfields had long been recognised as a global centre for excellence in eye care, and related research, innovation, and education and training. 

Martin highlighted three main achievements of the trust: opening a new site in Stratford, being appointed lead provider for ophthalmology in NCL ICB, and completing the design phase for a new centre in Camden.    
The trust had developed an excellence directorate which had brought structure and rigour to its major projects. It had also created a single point of access across central London to ensure patients received treatment quicker. He noted the milestones achieved for the Oriel build as well.  

There had been several important research developments during the year, particularly in developing artificial intelligence (AI). Martin highlighted the work of Moorfields Private and its hospitals in Abu Dhabi and Dubai. 

During the year, there had been a 17% increase in the number of education courses the trust offered for doctors, optometrists and nurses. Staff at the trust who had achieved national and international recognition were noted. Eleven were named in the top 100 of the prestigious power list of global leadership in eye care. 

Martin thanked the Friends of Moorfields and Moorfields Eye Charity for their work and support.
Activity had risen over the course of the year by 5.5%, and the trust A&E had delivered the constitution standard with 98.6% of patients seen within four hours. All cancer targets were met. The trust had a new vision for equality, diversity and inclusion.  

Jonathan Wilson presented the finances for the year and noted that the trust finished with a surplus of £19m. He noted growth in NHS and private income as well as research and development, education and training, and a donation for Oriel of circa £7m from Moorfields Eye Charity. 

Martin noted the trust values. 

Martin closed by thanking all staff, patients and supporters of the trust. 
Presentation

There was a presentation on genomics to transform glaucoma care made by Professor Anthony Kawaja. 
Laura invited questions from attendees. Responses made included the following: 
· The trust had over 20 sites it provided services out from, and it was not able to offer all of its services at each site. Currently there were no plans to offer external disease (corneal) clinics in Stratford.   
· Oriel was being funded through NHS public dividend capital, the sale of the City Road site, charitable donations and internal resources and there was not expected to be any new debt or loans in relation to the building of Oriel.  
· It was intended to make use of new discoveries for diagnosis, such developments in using eye screening to detect Parkinsons in people, as soon as they are ready, however this is likely to occur in the future. 

· Gene therapy was in trials at present and these were ongoing. It was expected that this would expand and be in clinics over the next ten years.   
Laura closed the meeting and thanked all for attending.  
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